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Speaker BERGSTROM:  Good afternoon.  Welcome to the January 4, 2012 session of the Cape Cod Regional Government Assembly of Delegates.  I’d like to call this meeting to order and we will begin with a moment of silence to honor our troops who have died in service to our country and all those who are serving our country in the armed forces.
	(Moment of silence.)
	We will now stand for the Pledge of Allegiance.
(Pledge of Allegiance.)
Before I ask the clerk to call the roll, we have a substitute stenographer today, Mr. Al Gold, who will serve that function.  If you were wondering who that guy is, now you know.
Okay.  We will now call the roll.

Roll Call (84.87%): Richard Anderson (9.15% - Bourne), Cheryl Andrews (1.36% - Provincetown), Ronald Bergstrom (2.84% - Chatham), Leo Cakounes (5.67% - Harwich), James Killion (9.58% - Sandwich), Marcia King (6.49% - Mashpee), Thomas Lynch (20.92% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.30% - Eastham), Deborah McCutcheon (0.93% - Truro), Spyro Mitrokostas (11.02% - Yarmouth), Julia Taylor (14.61% - Falmouth). 
Absent (15.13%): Christopher Kanaga (2.73% Orleans), John Ohman (6.58% - Dennis), Paul Pilcher (1.27% - Wellfleet), Anthony Scalese (4.55% - Brewster).  
Christopher Kanaga arrived at 4:10 PM.

Ms. O’CONNELL:   Mr. Speaker, we have a quorum present with 84.87 percent of the Delegates present and 15.13 percent of the Delegates absent. 


       Committee of the Whole


	Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.  We will now need approval of calendar business.
	Ms. ANDERSON:  Move approval of the calendar of business.
	Ms. KING:  Second.
	Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  All those in favor, say “aye”.  Opposed.  You should have received a copy of the Journal of December 21, 2011.
	Are there any additions or corrections to the Journal?  Hearing none, do I have a motion to accept the Journal?
	Mr. ANDERSON:  Move approval of the Journal of December 21st.
	Ms. KING:  Second.
	Speaker BERGSTROM:  All those in favor, say “aye”.  Opposed.  
Okay.  Now, we have communications from the Board of Regional Commissioners.  We have our new Chairman, just elected Chairman.  Congratulations, Ms. Chairman, or condolences.



Communications from the Board of Regional Commissioners

Commissioner FLYNN:  I am worn out already after being here for an hour.  Thank you.
Well, it is truly an honor to be the chairman, but it is also a lot of work and I understand that as well.  Today obviously was our first meeting since the holidays, and I hope all had a great holiday, and I wish you all a happy new year and I look forward to a year that I hope will meet our expectations and that we can accomplish some efforts that have been ongoing for a while and that will continue.  But I hope we make progress.  That’s what I’m hoping.
Today we began our first day of budget hearings.  We met with the Health Department, George Heufelder, for about an hour-and-a-half.  We spent an hour-and-a-half with Facilities.  We talked about the dredge which is an enterprise fund.  We discussed some finances and next week we are going to have a report on revenue, what the estimated revenues are expected to be.  We are actually going to look at trends.  We are going to go back at least five years and look at what the revenues have been over the course of those five years, and what some of the details are related to that, particularly when it comes to the excise taxes, deeds tax, rather. 
Then we are going to look ahead five years and try to see if we can take a look at a faraway look to see how we might be able to anticipate what our revenue -- what our recurring revenues might be over the course of five years, and just pretty much that snapshot in time and see where are we now and what is our planning going to be like over the next few years.  What kinds of services can we actually continue to provide, where we are going to have to cut back.  Obviously we do expect that our revenues will not be the same next year as they were this year.  We expect that they will be less.  So we have to take a look at that.
So there were some very good suggestions and I had said to some of you earlier that it would be really nice if we could do some concurrent review of the budgets because we get into some very detailed discussion with the departments about where they have been, where they are going, what their goals are for the course of the year, what their goals are ongoing, and they were very, very interesting discussions, particularly with George Heufelder and also with John related to facilities management because we are expanding the facilities at the old jail, and we are attempting to move some other activities of the county over there to utilize some of that space.  
So if there are times that you can be available during the course of the day or if we can change our meetings to later in the day to accommodate some of you who may be on the subcommittees for that department, we’d be happy or I would be happy to ask the other commissioners to change the meeting times so that some of you who are on those subcommittees can be there.  But the discussions I think are important.  I think they are full of information that would be really helpful to you.  You would never get the same kind of conversation when you have your subcommittee that probably we had today, and the fact that an assembly member can be there when the commissioners are asking their questions gives you a sense of where we are coming from as well.
So that’s pretty much our day, and we are meeting every Wednesday at least through the 25th, and we haven’t set the schedule yet for February.  But we are happy to accommodate where we can if it’s possible.  Thanks.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Any questions for Commissioner Flynn?
Commissioner FLYNN:  I was just going to say also you can look at the website on today’s meeting to see what went on if you’re interested in looking at that stream.  
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Leo?
Mr. CAKOUNES:  Thanks for that update, Commissioner.  You mentioned you would be holding a revenue meeting next week?
Commissioner FLYNN:  Yes.
Mr. CAKOUNES:  Which is when, do you know?
Commissioner FLYNN:  Yes.  It will be at 10:30 next Wednesday morning in Rooms 11 and 12.
Mr. CAKOUNES:  Thank you.
Commissioner FLYNN:  You’re welcome.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Any other questions?
Commissioner FLYNN:  Excuse me.  Revenues as well as the treasury in terms of loans and bonds and any kinds of other areas of expenditure that we should be aware of; where are we in terms of those funds as well.  So I think it should be an interesting discussion.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  With the end of the year comes the end of the second quarter, I think, if my months are correct.  The end of the second quarter of the fiscal year, are we going to hear from Jack Meade, if he has discussed with you the revenue?
Commissioner FLYNN:  We will be taking that up next week.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  The revenue for this current fiscal year?
Commissioner FLYNN:  We hadn’t.  We are really looking more at the big picture next week, but we will at some point be talking with Jack about the current situation as well.  We know that home prices are a lot less than what they were two or three years ago.  So even that’s an issue, and even if you sold the same number of homes that were sold three years ago, the revenue could be even less because of the devaluing of homes.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  All right.  I requested through the clerk to Mark that the assembly be provided with the budget requests from the department heads, in other words, so we could review them.  We haven’t heard from him, but I assume -- do they come in the door with a budget request?
Commissioner FLYNN:  We receive them a week ahead of time.  So we received the ones for today a couple of weeks ago, and today we received the ones for next week.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  Thank you.  Leo.
Mr. CAKOUNES:  Ms. Chairman, just along the lines of what you just stated.  Couldn’t you kind of maybe ask when we get the budget, instead of having another whole ream of paper getting the requests on one year and then the budget, can’t we just get the Commissioner’s budget with the requests line on the same piece of paper?  In other words, you know if somebody requests 100, and they only approve 50.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  I don’t know that they make those decisions at the same sitting.  
Commissioner FLYNN:  No, we don’t.  Also, I must say some of these budgets are not complete because they don’t include the health insurance, because the Cape Cod Municipal Health Group has not yet determined what the premium costs are going to be.  So there are certain things missing from those lines.  We now are in the process of hearing the budgets and we don’t make a decision probably until March on these budgets.  We hear them all first and then we look at the revenues.  We look at all of that so we have a full sense of what the expenditures that are being proposed for the county.  Then we make the final decisions on each department after we have heard the whole.  So we don’t make them as we hear them.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  All right.  Anything else?  Leo.
Mr. CAKOUNES:  Not to belabor that point, but again are we looking for or could we ask the commissioners when they submit their budget to us, if it is a simple click of a mouse.  I just use as an example the budget forms that we see.  Can we add an extra column in there which is the requested budget?
Speaker BERGSTROM:  We are not going to get the requested budget right away.  We are going to get the requested department -- in other words, as the department head submits their request to the county commissioner -– we are going to get a copy of that.
Mr. CAKOUNES:  I am just trying to -- I have got enough stuff to read.
Mr. MITROKOSTAS:  Mr. Speaker, on a separate subject, we received a memorandum on the open meeting law for more participation, and adopting it requires the commissioners to promulgate those regs.  Is that something you are doing, have done, or are going to do?
Commissioner FLYNN:  Yes, we did.  We received that by email a week or so ago from Attorney Troy, and we took it up today as part of our discussion and decided that we did need to deliberate on that and actually have a policy for the county on the open meeting law.  So we have asked Mark Zielinsky, our County Administrator, to bring back to us a draft of policies that the county commissioners could adopt that would be relevant to all departments within the county on remote participation.
Mr. MITROKOSTAS:  You are going to have discussion at the commissioner’s meeting.  Do you anticipate having a public discussion about those regs?
Commissioner FLYNN:  It would all be public, yes.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Well, thank you.
Commissioner FLYNN:  You’re welcome.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Do we have any communications from public officials?  Communications from members of the public?  Okay.  We have one here and one back there.  Go ahead.

Communications from the Public

Mr. RELIN:  Thank you.  Mitch Relin, Brewster.  You will be hearing from the special committee on inquiry and I see Peter Kenney in just a few minutes.  I just wanted to express my appreciation that that committee has stayed focused on its purpose, and that their commitment to getting the information that they need.  It is very impressive to see.  I know that this is what the citizens across the Cape were looking for to the Assembly of Delegates, and you appear to be following that.
So to the committee members and to the chair, I just want to share that appreciation.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.  Mr. Kenney?
Mr. KENNEY:  Good afternoon.  Peter Kenney from West Yarmouth.  I’ll be brief, Ron.  
Speaker BERGSTROM:  I’m always apprehensive when somebody says that.
Mr. KENNEY:  I always feel so welcome.  I think there is at least in my mind some confusion in spite of the meeting I just sat through at which I think the chairman of the subcommittee did focus directly on a clear path forward, what should be discussed, and what was not appropriate for discussion at that meeting.
I’ll give you a for example, what should be uppermost in the minds of everybody here.  If it is not for the current committee looking into CLC and CVEC, that it should be on some future committee’s menu.  Unless anybody here can answer for me why the Town of Yarmouth paid $9,200 more for its municipal electricity through its CLC contract with ConEdison Solutions between January 1st and June 30th of this year.  We need someone to look into that.  Unless somebody can tell me why that’s true.
I’m sort of in the commercial energy brokerage business, and I think I know.  Three years ago I went to a meeting in the Town of Yarmouth at the town hall at which Maggie Downey made a presentation to anybody who wanted to attend about CVEC, and explained how much it would cost to join, how it would operate, what the benefits were of the town, what the rights and prerogatives of the town as members would be.  She was asked, I know because I asked it, how will CVEC be managed, not governed, but managed because it is an independent, essentially private corporation functioning under Section 501C3 of the United States Internal Revenue Code.  
And she said clearly that while she had been essentially the manager, within six months of membership from enough towns to get off the ground, there would be in place a full-time executive director or administrator.  There isn’t.  In fact, the County of Barnstable and/or its chosen electric supplier, ConEdison Solutions, have given to CVEC more than one-and-a-half million dollars in three chunks.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Mr. Kenney, one of my problems in having a meeting following another meeting is that the previous meeting will morph into this meeting.  And this is what’s happening.  It’s not that I want to shut you off.  Unfortunately you are getting into a substantive discussion which requires that sort of public notice so that the people you reference will also have an opportunity to defend themselves.
I understand your comments, but I suggest it would be more appropriate if you give those comments at a meeting that directly addresses these issues.
Mr. KENNEY:  I’m addressing overall county government, sir.  And it distresses me when a citizen is not allowed to bring up these issues.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  It distresses me when people take advantage of the soapbox in order to –- in other words I may agree with some of this stuff.  The fact is it’s not appropriate to discuss these things unless the people who have an opposing view have the opportunity to sit here and counter you.  It’s not me.  It’s the Commonwealth of Massachusetts that says we are under quickly-changing laws about disclosure.  So I strongly urge that you make these comments at the appropriate time when we discuss these issues.
Mr. KENNEY:  Who determines the appropriate time?  You?
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes.
Ms. TAYLOR:  Ron?
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes.
Ms. TAYLOR:  Mr. Speaker, I don’t think we, as you say, can discuss this because it’s not on our agenda, and we have these new rules for the open meeting.  I think he can make a five-minute presentation on any topic under public comment.  I mean, I think there’s a limit.  You can certainly set a limit to how much time he can take, but I don’t think the topic is a problem, because it’s coming in as a public comment which could be about, you know, people landing on Mars.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  I will allow it.  But if somebody came up to public comment and said I think Ron Bergstrom is a chowder head and that nobody should pay any attention to him, I’d like to know that so I could be there, you know, to defend myself.
Mr. KENNEY:  I’m assuming, Mr. Speaker, there would be ample opportunity for anybody who is aggrieved by my comments to respond at some future time.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Chris.
Mr. KENNEY:  I’m not asking for you all to discuss it.  I’m telling you I had ---
Mr. KANAGA:  I’d like to accept the comments from across the way and ask that you allow a time limit that you specify so we can do our other business.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Go ahead.
Mr. KENNEY:  So my question would be, the deputy county administrator made a substantive representation to the Town of Yarmouth about the management of CVEC in which more than a million-and-a-half dollars of publicly required funds have flowed apparently without people even agreeing whether a million of that was a loan or a grant.  I’d like to know.  I’d like somebody to look into it.  If the committee that met previously isn’t the right committee, somebody should.
And finally, I wrote a letter to Mark Zielinsky about three years ago, two years ago, asking for a copy of the boilerplate confidentiality and nondisclosure agreement which accompanies CLC’s negotiations for contract.  I didn’t want to see the numbers for ConEd’s Solutions.  I didn’t want to see their personnel roster.  I wanted to see the contract, the document, the terms of confidentiality, and his written response no such document is known to me.  It’s Article 15 in the contract.  We need some transparency.  We need to figure out the rules of governance here.  We need some honesty quite frankly.   And if that aggrieves you, Mr. Chairman, I’m sorry, but there it is.  Thank you for your forbearance and courtesy.
Mr. KANAGA:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. KENNEY:  And humor.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  All right.  Where were we before we were so rudely interrupted.  Communications for members of the public.  We got that.
The assembly will now convene and we will have a report from the Standing Committee on Finance.  John is not here, so Tom?

	Assembly Convenes

Proposed Ordinance 11-10: To add to the County’s operating budget for Fiscal Year 2012, as enacted in Ordinance No. 11-06, by making supplemental appropriations for the Fiscal Year two-thousand and twelve.

Mr. LYNCH:  Yes.  Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  The Committee on Finance met on proposed Ordinance 11-10 on December 21, 2011.  We heard a proposal from Director Stacy Gallagher requesting $8,000 for Children’s Cove for the purchasing of videotaping equipment for their Friends Interview Room.  Director Gallagher gave us a little bit of history of how the chiefs of police had come together and requested the videotaping of Friends interviews be conducted.  That happened some time ago.  The district attorney’s office was the one that had the decision to approve the utilization of videotapes in court.  That hadn’t happened for some time, but apparently the district attorney has had a change of heart and has now approved the process, and this will make us the last county in Massachusetts to allow the videotaping of these very difficult cases and allow that information to be used in court.
We had some questions from the committee as to, you know, whether this would be a one-time expense.  As you will see in the report, it’s mentioned it’s going to be a two-year pilot project, and in point of fact we think this will be standard practice from now on.  It really saves trauma on the victims in this case.  That interview process doesn’t need to be repeated and that can be used to bring matters to court.  I thought Delegate Kanaga made a good point when he said, you know, that Cape Cod has been traditionally resistant to prosecuting these types of matters, and he’s in favor of anything that will promote a change that would help with the investigations, and I think the committee on a vote of four to one concurred with that, and we have that before you today, and I would hope that we would be able to approve this $8,000 appropriation.
So on that basis I would move that we approve Proposed Ordinance 11-10?
Ms. KING:  Second.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay, moved and seconded.  Any more comments on this?  Cheryl.
Ms. ANDREWS:  Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  Just a process question.  This vote is actually coming from the assembly, not from the county commissioners.  Is that right?
Ms. KING:  Yes
Ms. ANDREWS:  So I guess my question is who decided to ask for an additional appropriation as opposed to a transfer or any other funding to us?  Because frankly that’s where I am going to get hung up on this because it’s an additional appropriation.
Clerk O’CONNELL:  The proposed ordinance was handed to us several weeks ago by the commissioners.  So we received that request from the commissioners, and I think what you are going to be doing is the committee needs to take a vote to approve the report and then the speaker will ask for a vote from the assembly, a roll call vote.
Ms. ANDREWS:  Okay, so if I understand ---
Speaker BERGSTROM:  This is a report on the committee.
Ms. ANDREWS:  The actual language of it being an additional, a supplemental that actually comes from the county commissioners.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes.  Just a point of information.  The clerk and I talked about this - when we have a meeting like this - and we oftentimes approve the minutes of the meeting after we have taken the vote.  To try to clear that up, what Tom is doing is introducing the report of the committee.  What I’m going to ask is that the committee approves his report.  In other words ---
Mr. ANDERSON:  You should ask --- 
Speaker BERGSTROM:  We should ask that the committee –- so that once the report is approved, then we’ll move on to the main motion which is the ordinance in front of us.  Does everybody understand what we are doing?  I’m surprised.
Ms. ANDREWS:  Mr. Speaker, I am getting an answer that sounds like you didn’t understand my question.
When money is spent by government, it can either be because we are raising and appropriating or because we are transferring or because we are borrowing.  And this particular language says supplemental appropriation.  So I’m just confirming that the origination of that language was the county commissioners.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes.
Ms. ANDREWS:   The answer is yes.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  The answer is yes.
Mr. LYNCH:  If I may, from the Finance Committee have a motion to approve the report as prepared by the clerk as an accurate representation what happened at our meeting.
Ms. KING:  So moved.
Mr. KANAGA:  Second.
Mr. LYNCH:  Any discussion on that report?  All those in favor.  Opposed.  We’ll let that other motion stand.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes.  We’ll let that other motion stand.  We now have a motion to approve Ordinance 11-10.  Any other comments on this?
I have a comment to make.  There have been some cases, child abuse cases, where a long time is spent in court about whether or not the people who question the children are asking leading questions.  So we say that the only reason a five-year old said this is because you put it in their mind or something.  By taping the interview that will save an enormous amount of time, effort and money if these cases do wind up in court which has always been a big issue.  
So we have a motion.  Julia.
Ms. TAYLOR:  I do have a question to follow up.  Cheryl, do we know where the money is coming from?  
Ms. ANDREWS:  Yes.  The money is coming from statutory reserves.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Statutory reserves.
Mr. CAKOUNES:  In answer to that question, if this motion fails to pass, this could come back to us inside the budget six months from now?
Speaker BERGSTROM:  They could renew this request any time they want and they could put it into the budget.  Tom.
Mr. LYNCH:  If I may, the procedure is they certainly could.  They could bring it up within the budget.  I think any delay in an issue like this, when Children’s Cove got permission to move ahead, that’s when they came forward with the $8,000 for the taping equipment, and had they known this I’m sure last March or April or May, when we were deliberating the budget, they may have tried to get it inserted at that time.
So I prefer not to delay it.  I think it’s going to be money well spent and philosophically as a member of the Finance Committee I am not opposed to amending a budget or, you know, spending certain supplemental amounts throughout the year on the budget.  For me it may not be one static thing.  Policies and things come up through the course of the year.  If the commissioners or an assembly member had an issue that they felt they needed to be brought forward and we needed to do it outside of the regular budgetary process, philosophically I would certainly entertain this.  So I can understand why some may have some difficulties with that, but you know I feel in this instance this is a very solid example of why we should be flexible and able to respond to a request like this, that really is an important issue and tool to give to Children’s Cove for abused children.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes.  Marcia.
Ms. KING:  Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  Just to follow up a little bit on that.  Normally we put $200,000 into these statutory reserves at the beginning of the fiscal year.  I don’t think we have any withdrawals.  So I think this is a small amount of money.  I feel that it’s well needed and I would hope that the members would support it.  Thank you.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  If there’s no more comment I’ll call for a vote.
Ms. ANDREWS:  Mr. Speaker, just a comment here.  I am happy to vote in favor on this.  I think everyone here is.  That’s not the issue.  The issue is that we’ve got a budget that I think everyone has vocalized at various points that is out of balance because of an income problem.  And so usually when you have a situation like that you expect minimally to see transfers because clearly some of the money is going to have to be moved around.  And that was the reason I asked the question.  The purpose of this money is a totally separate issue.  I think as we continue to ask questions about these revenues, the basic question is why did this come forward as a transfer.  Thank you.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  The clerk will call the roll.

Roll CALL VOTE on Motion to approve Proposed Ordinance 11-10: To add to the County’s operating budget for Fiscal Year 2012, as enacted in Ordinance No. 11-06, by making supplemental appropriations for the Fiscal Year two-thousand and twelve.
Voting Yes (70.91%): Richard Anderson (9.15% - Bourne), Cheryl Andrews (1.36% - Provincetown), Ronald Bergstrom (2.84% - Chatham), James Killion (9.58% - Sandwich), Marcia King (6.49% - Mashpee), Thomas Lynch (20.92% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.30% - Eastham), Deborah McCutcheon (0.93% - Truro), Julia Taylor (14.61% - Falmouth). 
Voting NO (16.69%): Leo Cakounes (5.67% - Harwich), Spyro Mitrokostas (11.02% - Yarmouth). 
Absent (12.40%): John Ohman (6.58% - Dennis), Paul Pilcher (1.27% - Wellfleet), Anthony Scalese (4.55% - Brewster).  

Clerk O’CONNELL:  Mr. Speaker, Proposed Ordinance 11-10 passes with 70.91% voting yes, 16.69% voting no, 12.40 absent.  

Whereupon, it was moved, seconded, and by a roll call vote with 70.91% voting yes, 16.69% voting no, and 12.40% absent:  VOTED to adopt Proposed Ordinance 11-10:  To add to the County’s operating budget for Fiscal Year 2012, as enacted in Ordinance No. 11-06, by making supplemental appropriations for the Fiscal Year two-thousand and twelve.

Report of Committees

Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  Thank you.  Next, we move to reports from committees.  We had a committee report.  We had a committee meeting of the special committee, an inquiry into CVEC and CLC.  Unfortunately I had put on the agenda public comment toward the end of the meeting.  Who knows if you were here, but 70 people showed up, or maybe that’s an exaggeration, 50 people, all of them ready to go, and obviously we didn’t have the time to accommodate them nor any intention of opening up a public debate.  I simply thought people would comment at the end of the meeting what we had discussed.  So we had to quickly inform people, much to their disappointment, some of them came from the Vineyard, that we were going to try to limit the discussion to members of the committee, and then later on we had a brief discussion on procedure and going forward.
But Delegate Cakounes suggested we have a public meeting on this where we take public comment and that we tentatively scheduled for February 1st.  It may be a good idea, may not be a good idea, but there it is.  I think the substantive discussion –- well, maybe I’ll let Deborah speak to this.  Do you want to speak to what happened at the meeting?
Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  There was basically a discussion about the massive pile of paperwork they gave us, which nobody has gotten through yet.  Leo’s about half way through working through CVEC first.  I’m about half way through working for CLC first.  We’ll see if we are going to meet in the middle.  Jim is trying to do as much as he can.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  And I’m just jumping through.  I’m not going from Page 1 to 5 to 9.  I’m taking the odd numbers first.
Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  In talking with Charles McLaughlin, who is the president of CVEC, was quite adamant, wanted there to be public testimony.  Apparently he has rallied his troops and had them all pumped and primed.  I don’t know if we were quite ready for that.  We talked about what they had discovered thus far in the documents.  The only conclusion I could offer to you at this point is that the process that is employed, particularly at CLC, is really less than transparent.
I went through all of the minutes of the board meetings and not until I think its 2011 is there any meeting in which there is an actual vote on a budget, that that meeting then recites it should be a roll call, and no prior minutes do that.  The CVEC minutes, if you look at them, are replete with motions and seconds and votes, and the Cape Light minutes, many, many meetings have no motions at all.  It’s a report on activities of the staff is what it seemed to be.
There’s a question as to how financial decisions are made, is what I have to say.  There is an executive committee meeting that under the bylaws is only set in power to meet and act between meetings of the board, but that committee appears to be where the decisions are made, if they are made by the board.  There was a meeting at some point.  I can’t remember exactly the date, 2006, sometime, when the board affirmed that Maggie Downey can act without board approval, which was reaffirming her prior ability to act without board approval.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  So these are the things that we looked at.  We digested as much as possible the information given to us.  There were certain things that were missing.  I know Delegate Cakounes noticed some minutes of a meeting he was provided with basically was a generalized discussion on what, you know, if there were any gaps in the information and so on in that discussion.  John wasn’t here; he’s in Florida.  He told me it was like 30 some odd degrees down there.  So I didn’t have any sympathy for him at all.  Do you want to add anything to this discussion, Leo?
Mr. CAKOUNES:  The only thing I’d like to add, Mr. Speaker, is the discussion about the public hearing, and I am going to use the term “public hearing” knowing that it’s not a legal public hearing, but the next public forum that we are in fact going to have the people come and get up to the mike and say their peace. 
When I asked for the assembly to create this subcommittee, I really did not give it much thought that that kind of public input would be necessary.  When I showed up today and saw the room pretty much filled, I felt compelled because one reason why I asked that we create this subcommittee is because the public was crying that they did not have a venue to vent.  So with that, I asked the committee to at least consider scheduling a separate meeting.  Again, I use the term “public hearing”, but because we are not voting on passing any ordinances or creating any bylaws in any way, it’s not really a legal public hearing.  But at least it really gives the committee the sense, okay, you know, all these people want to say something.  We are going to give you our ear for at least two hours anyhow.  What will actually –- I’m not sure what the committee is going to gain by receiving that testimony, but I think it was the right decision for us to do, because again the public obviously wants to be heard and I think out of courtesy I was prepared to give them two hours of my time to hear them.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Jim, do you have anything?
Mr. KILLION:  No.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.
Mr. LYNCH:  Mr. Speaker.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Tom.  Okay, go ahead Julia.
Ms. TAYLOR:  A question or just general comment.  I mean, of course I am familiar with why this particular group of -– well, are they a county organization or are they not a county organization, but CVEC and CLC are very controversial with the public now because of some of the wind turbine issues.
I’m interested in that, but I’m more interested now because of the other committee that’s now talking about revamping county government, and I think that there’s sort of a lot of people who think, well, the public/private partnership is great, and there’s other activities out there that are not unlike this relationship where the commissioner is on ---
So I’m really hoping that you are going to come up with some guidance as to if the county does have some connection is it truly an organization that is responsible to the voters or not, and if it’s not responsible to the voters, we really have to make that crystal clear and we have to, I think, cut certain ties.  If they are responsible to the voters or want to be or want to be in a public -– I’m just not sure this whole public/private partnership is working that well.  I am hoping you are doing the heavy lifting to ease my mind.
Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  Mr. Speaker, I’d like to speak to that just briefly.  CVEC is like open Cape.  It’s a 501C3 corporation.  It’s really a separate entity.  It may have a government connection, but it’s a separate entity.  Cape-like contact is established under an intergovernmental services agreement under Chapter 40, Section 4A, and without getting too far into the redundancies of the Massachusetts laws, basically what that statute says is that any town, county, city, can contract with another town, county, city, to render any services, and in that agreement is supposed to be financial, accountability, transparency, audited financial statements provided to all of the participants, etc.  
It’s clear from that statute that the only oversight there is for CLC is from the members of the organization.  Barnstable County is the one that is responsible for being a conduit for all of the staff, the funds and everything.  It is the primary party under the agreement.
I am simply pointing out they are structured differently, and to the extent that there is a right to some kind of a public oversight, there’s clearly one with respect to Cape Light, while it’s much less clear when you get to something like CVEC or open Cape or a private, essentially a private, nonprofit corporation.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  I think what Julia is getting at, and I sat in on the same meetings with the commissioners on county government is that to the general public and to people, even many people who are involved, it all seems to fall under the umbrella of county government.  In other words, they are all geographically, you know, parallel to county government, that’s talked about with Barnstable County and so on.
So we have to make a clear delineation as to what we are responsible for and what we are not responsible for.  Some of these agencies are willing to come under the county umbrella and some aren’t, and, you know, we can’t be held responsible for things that we are not.  That’s what I’m saying.  Tom, do you have comment?
Mr. LYNCH:  Has the committee met with CVEC individually or CLC individually? 
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes.  First we called in the heads of the CVEC.  They gave a presentation.  We had questions.  They answered those questions.  The next meeting we held a public comment.  People jumped up and said whatever they said is a bunch of baloney.  They gave their comments.  Then we made -– in a subsequent meeting we had a request for information.  So we had heard the testimony.  We took in the information and said, here’s the documents we need to clear these things up and they were given a voluminous –- Leo will demonstrate ---
Mr. CAKOUNES:  I am not going to take them all out.  I think you get the idea.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  So we got that information and today having tried to read through a lot of it, we sat there and said well, this is missing, you know.  We said there’s a few points we don’t understand and Maggie Downey and Commissioner Doherty had sent me emails saying they couldn’t make the meeting.  So they certainly were invited to make it, but they couldn’t make it.  I didn’t specifically request that they be there.  I’m not going to drag them in unless they are willing to do it.
Mr. LYNCH:  I appreciate that framework.  I am wondering, when this investigative committee was set up it was set up because as I recall, you know, a group brought forth a letter with a variety of concerns, you know, and they were written out, and again in my view I thought we had jumped prematurely just based on -- formulate an investigative committee.  So you start your investigation.  Am I to assume you took the list of questions that were brought forward by the group and then posed to CVEC and CLC and you have responses from those.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  No, you’d be wrong in that.  We didn’t take the specific requests from any group.  The questions that were posed to members came from the committee.
Mr. LYNCH:  So the committee wants to decide under the investigation ---
Speaker BERGSTROM:  We didn’t put it aside.  But we didn’t specifically -- the requests we made were requests after hearing from both advocates and proponents and complainers and defenders, we decided what we wanted to know.
Mr. LYNCH:  So you have a list of questions you are investigating?
Speaker BERGSTROM:  We asked for information.
Mr. LYNCH:  I’d love to see those. 
Speaker BERGSTROM:  That would be from the second meeting we had.
Mr. LYNCH:  You’re staying focused on that portion.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes.
Mr. LYNCH:  And you now feel you need a public hearing to address those questions?
Speaker BERGSTROM:  No.
Mr. LYNCH:  Because I don’t understand why you’re having a public hearing.  I can understand a committee meeting to investigate and having a list of questions and beating into resolving those, all the information you have and going back to the sources and looking for that that’s missing and posing the questions that the committee now feels it needs to address.
I feel that you might have a public hearing and get 30 more questions and I think your expectations to the public should be very clear.  If you are just saying we are going to let you talk and we are not going to respond, there’s going to be a problem with that.  If you say we are interested in what you want to add to these questions we are trying to address, maybe the public hearing has some merit.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  I agree with you, Tom.  We had a great deal of discussion on that, and without prejudicing my personal opinion on that matter, since I am the chair, I will refer to Delegates Cakounes.
Mr. CAKOUNES:  I agree with you 100%, Tom.  I don’t think that this special committee was formulated and is conducting themselves in a fashion that a public hearing forum -– I want to use that term -- would have been anticipated or would have come on its own through the committee.  I believe the only reason why I made the motion was because the room was filled with 50 to 80 people who obviously wanted to express their views, and because one of the questions that we were asked to investigate was public openness, I kind of thought that Tom and I and the rest of the committee wouldn’t be able to get out of the room if we took a stand.  Although I kind of think you’re right that this committee is not formulated to take public comment.  What we are formulated to do is discuss amongst others, look at information, request more information, maybe request individuals or people to come in front of us and come up with some type of an overall determination of what we found, but in order to get out of the room and to satisfy what I again I believe was the outcry from the public.  By the way, I think it was pretty weighed 50/50 in the room.  There were pros and cons of the issues.
It was just a way to satisfy the public and again I don’t know how to answer the question, what are we going to get out of the public forum meeting that we are going to have because we discussed that at subcommittee, and I don’t think any of us could answer that question other than to satisfy the public’s desire to say something.
Mr. LYNCH:  I appreciate that.  I am not trying to second guess the committee.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  I did inform the people who were assembled here in very direct terms, maybe a little too direct, that we weren’t going to take public comment on green energy, you know, individual wind turbines; that we were only going to allow comment on the specific issues that we had decided to address as far as disclosure and as far as conflicts and so on, and I mean, I didn’t accept public comment initially.  Finally I broke down and I recognized the head of CVEC.  Somebody else stood up, he started to speak.  Another guy jumped up, called him an expletive and stormed out of the room.  So I knew right away that perhaps public comment was not going to be a good idea.  So that’s where we are, Tom.  It’s not pretty.
Mr. LYNCH:  I am just a little concerned, you know, when we created -- when, you know, Mr. Cakounes made the motion to create this, you did it based on responding to people who are in front of us.  There was only one side and they had a lengthy list of concerns.  I am very pleased we were willing to respond to those.
I am a little surprised now to find out one of those members of the group that was felt they were heard, why are you not going back and looking at those concerns.  You now have made up your own concerns which is good.  I will look at those questions.  You know, I haven’t seen those.  I guess I am thinking that you seem to be responding, but I don’t know if you know what you’re trying to get to.  If you define your questions, and you want to refine those in public comment will help with all that.  I’m trying to give instructions when you were soliciting the comments so that they fed into the questions so that it helps you with your deliberations when you want to ---
Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  Prior to us actually appointing this committee and starting hearings, there were a number of, you know, broad-scale issues that were raised.  Some of them -– well, after the committee got appointed, we were bombarded with several detailed, multi-page, 10, 15, 20 pages.  These are the things we want to ask you about.  Essentially it’s boiled down to just a few issues that the committee feels that its mission is to investigate.
For example, we really don’t think it is part of our charge to determine whether any county employee is rude to anybody who came in and asked for records.  It’s just we are not going to get into that level of stuff.  We are also not interested in understanding who supports what kind of alternative energy or not alternative energy or who’s in what position on what.
There were some broad issues and those are the things we asked for documents about.  Who has oversight for these two organizations, and what kind of financial transparency is available.  I mean, for example, Mr. McLaughlin, one of the first meetings we had, said the only vehicle available for anybody who wanted to look at the transparency and the financial issues with respect to either of these entities, and primarily Cape Light Compact, is the open meeting law.  That’s the only other -- there’s no other appeal.  
So what we are looking at was the issues about our transparency, about financial accountability and about – help me here.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  We are looking at who is in practice making the decision, not how the structure is set up, but how it’s actually being done.
Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  Is it being done in the manner that public government is supposed to be done, whether it’s publicly decided that  representatives are making the decision.  That’s sort of the broad area and that’s what our questions are directed to.  So we asked them for documents.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  I’ll let Teresa – and there’s somebody else.
Ms. MARTIN:  This is actually related.  I think I have some of the same questions Tom has.  I’ll ask you directly.  What is the output of the committee?  Is it a report; is it recommendations; is it a list of answers to the questions?  What is the desired output at the end of the process?
Speaker BERGSTROM:  I’ll let Leo speak.
Ms. CAKOUNES:  Thank you.  It’s not what we think.  It’s what we voted.  And I want to just -- this is going to answer anyone’s questions.
Tom has referred to the fact that the subcommittee was created only in response to the public that came before us.  The actual resolution under whereas says, members of the public had raised concerns as to public access to records, possibilities of conflict of interest, as of the relationships of administration and managements of these two agencies.
I won’t read the rest of it, because some of it refers to a vote that was taken that failed.  But the resolve reads, be it resolved the Assembly of Delegates shall create a subcommittee by appointment of the speaker to address the concerns stated above and fully understand the relationship between Cape Light Compact, Cape and Vineyard Electric Coop and Barnstable County administration.  Furthermore, to ask these boards, CLC and CVEC to educate the assembly and the public as to their appointing authorities, structure, policies and procedure.  The subcommittee shall report to the full assembly as to their findings and suggestions, if any.
So your comments on we are strictly narrowed to research what was presented to us or your concerns that we have asked questions on our own, I want you to know that the subcommittee did not just take the questions as printed by some members of the public and hand them away.  We looked at them.  We reviewed them, and we added to them our own questions.
Minutes were a key aspect of it.  People were being denied access to minutes.  We requested those minutes, and as I put in front of you, I showed you the minutes that we received.  Now, if I asked for something, I think I would do my due diligence to read them.  So I am reading those minutes.  In reading those minutes, I am trying to understand how the association between those two organizations operates and how those associations themselves operate within themselves; how people determine who gets hired, who gets fired, who gets money, where money comes from, where it goes to.  And I believe that’s all under our original resolution.  And I think I feel very comfortable that the subcommittee is heading in the right direction.  I do.  And I said before I do not believe that at any time, when I assumed we were going to have a public hearing forum, but I do think and I will stand on, because so many people feel they want to say something to us we should at least give them that time.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  So that’s the report from the committee.
Ms. TAYLOR:  We now know more.	
Speaker BERGSTROM:  It’s an awkward process of being involved in.  We are fighting our way through it and I think the committee has been very, very diligent, gone through a lot of work and taking some abuse and then giving some back.  I think it will work out in the end of the day.
We have a report from the Clerk.


Report from the Clerk

Clerk O’CONNELL:  Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  Just a few items.  I would appreciate it if everyone could just check their folders before they leave the assembly hall to make sure that you clean them out.
With regards to minutes of committee meetings and reports, as they are approved, I put them up on the website.  So, for example, the special committee that met today, they approved minutes from November 16, which included letters that were going out requesting information.  That will be put up on the website tomorrow.
I may need a day or so to get that done.  We are hoping that at the next assembly meeting, at some point during the meeting, because we have a committee meeting before the assembly meeting, that we are going to be able to get somebody from IT to come in and be able to do a little bit of a training session with the assembly delegates with regards to your county emails that they are in the process of setting up.  So that all of your email correspondence from me, anything to do with the county won’t be going to any home email addresses.  It will go to your county email addresses.  You will be able to access and retrieve your emails from and send an email to me occasionally.
Another reminder.  I see that there are notifications coming forward with regards to conflict of interest training that we are all obligated to do, and for many of you it may be time to do that because of a change in the law.  If you did it last year, I think you get two years, but if you did it when that change happened at the end of ’09 and ’10, I think it’s every two years that you have to do it.  I think you are going to be getting an email if you haven’t already from somebody about that.
Ms. TAYLOR:  Excuse me, if I may interrupt.  I think I got an email that told me I had to acknowledge the receipt, but that I didn’t yet have to do the training because I didn’t have that email yet.  Is that what other people are thinking?  All I had to do was answer that I got the stuff.  Now I am waiting to hear from them further.
Clerk O’CONNELL:  Right.  Be on the lookout because it will be coming.
Ms. TAYLOR:  While I am speaking, could I compliment the clerk on the nice party that we had; that I thought the food was exceptionally delicious.  There must be a new chef.  But you picked it, and you did it, and it was very nice.  I had a good time.
Clerk O’CONNELL:  Thank you very much.  
My last comment is with regards to the meeting that was scheduled for 6:30 this evening.  Some of you may not have gotten the message because you might have been on your way here and were very busy today.  But the meeting at 6:30 of the special commission on county government has been cancelled and rescheduled for the 11th.  So whatever they were planning on today will be part of the meeting on the 11th, which is next Wednesday.  I don’t know if everybody got that message, but I thought I’d pass that along to you.  That’s it.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  I’d just like to add that Janice would have been with us a year coming up in about a month or so?
Clerk O’CONNELL:  February 22nd.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  And as part of the budget process, as part of the review process, I’m considered her as a department head, and I will be doing her review on her performance.  If any of you have any comments if you want to add privately, feel free to do so.  It has certainly worked out in my opinion, and she’s got additional responsibilities which we had nothing to do with, and I am certainly happy that you took them on.  So I think it’s been a positive experience for everybody involved.  She lives in Chatham.  So of course I’m sort of prejudiced.  Anyway we will go on.  Other business.
Other Business

2013 Budget Review Discussion and Schedule

Speaker BERGSTROM:  I put this on the agenda because I knew there’d be some discussion.  You heard the Chair of the Commissioners speak about how the budget process is going on.  I am seriously concerned about this year’s revenues because I don’t think we can -- I said this last week or the last meeting.  I don’t think we can take a look at how we are going to do fiscal ’13 unless we know how we are going to get through fiscal ’12.  They seem to be reticent in their approach to us on that.  It’s now half way through the fiscal year.  They had reports from their department heads today.  That’s easy for them, but it’s almost impossible -- I had them send a notice to all of you in case you could make it.  But I mean as a practical matter, how many of us can do that.
I just wondered if you have any suggestions or comments.  I’m going to have Mark send you the department head requests so that you can review them along with the commissioners, so we know where we are starting from.  And I’ll try to get as much information to the delegates when it becomes available to the commissioners and so on in the procedures.  But if anybody has any suggestions right now, right down the line.  Spiro.
Mr. MITROKOSTAS:  I will be reiterating what I said before that I think it would be most helpful if we can meet with the commissioners prior to their submitting a budget to discuss revenues.  It will make a difference to us if they submit a budget out of balance.  Rather than get a budget that’s out of balance, can we just have a conversation about revenues first.
It should come at the end of the committee at the end of June.   It sounds like they’ll be working on the budget in February before it’s submitted to us in March.  So you can schedule a meeting with them either here or there or some neutral site.  I think it would go a long way to resolving I think the issue that’s really kind of dancing around here.
Speaker BERGSTROM;  Chris.
Mr. KANAGA:  At one point last year I specifically asked, and I think it was produced one time, the revenue side.  We get the expense side, but we haven’t -- other than that one time, I think, received that.  So I would just like to renew that request that we get at least on a quarterly basis the revenue side of county government.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  We made that informal request, but I’ll make it to a formal.  Julia.
Ms. TAYLOR:  I seem to remember on the list that you sent out about their meetings there was one that was sort of a general budget discussion.  When was that?
Clerk O’CONNELL:  I think that was the very last one.
Ms. TAYLOR:  In January?
Clerk O’CONNELL:  I think so.
Ms. KING:  At 2:30.
Ms. TAYLOR:  That might be -– maybe you could suggest that that would be a time we’d like to talk about the revenues as well.  Does that make sense?
Clerk O’CONNELL:  Well, that’s not a regular meeting for you.
Ms. TAYLOR:  I understand.  But it may be, if people want to know what the revenue is.  That might be the meeting that would be useful, most useful.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  One thing I’d like to bring up and I brought this up before.  I think Tom, if my history tells me, brought it up, the issue of reserves.  We talked about it earlier in the meeting, statutory reserves that we tap into.  Well, initially when I came into the assembly we talked about that and Mary LeClair, who was still a county commissioner, said there is no real reserve.  They are all basically targeted.  I forget what the word is, encumbered.  But then later on, when they needed – they unencumbered them and the next thing you know they had some reserves.
So towns have reserves that they use to operating the budget shortfalls and towns have a predictable revenue source.  In other words, they can budget.  They can raise their taxes to cover their budget.  We can’t do that.  We have a totally unpredictable revenue source which cries out for some kind of statutory reserve.  So that in years where we fall 50,000 short, we take the 50,000 more the next year.  We can put it in.  So I have yet, at least it’s probably my fault, I have yet to get my hands around exactly how these  reserves -– I’ve also been told we can’t do that.
I also know in some towns everything you appropriate sunsets at the end of the year and have to be reappropriated.  In other words, these ongoing expenses have to be reappropriated at the end of the year rather than just kind of continued.  So we voted those three years ago.  It’s sort of sitting over here.  So I think these are questions.  Besides looking at how much we are spending -- I think we should look at the overall questions of the budget process and how we can use the reserves and if we are going to use them at all.
I am hoping we take, as you know, a more aggressive approach this year and I will pass it on to the finance committee, let them do the heavy lifting.
Ms. KING:  There is a revenue review next week at 10:30 by the commissioners.  They’re doing a five-year plan, I think.  The one I look at was on the 25th.  It’s a performance-based budget, a general budget discussion.  So I apologize about that.  But there is a review next week at 10:30, if people want to go.
Ms. TAYLOR:  I just can’t be here at 10:30.
Mr. LYNCH:  Ron, were you asking if we had questions if you were attending those sessions?  Is that how you started -- in terms of how the budget is progressing this year?
Speaker BERGSTROM:  No.  Unfortunately I was thinking about attending the session.  I called John; I forgot he’s in Florida.  I expected that there would be a meeting after this meeting.  I would have been here from nine to one, and then from two to nine.  Then in the back of my mind, I said well, it is recorded.  Steve will have it available tomorrow?  Tomorrow.  So the actual discussions will be available to everybody tomorrow.  
I agree with Commissioner Flynn that we could do a collaborative approach.  The question is when and how we do that.
Ms. TAYLOR:  Could I ask the clerk to send out how to get on the commissioners meetings easily?  I know it’s not hard, but just remind me.
Clerk O’CONNELL:  I think Kara posts the videos once she receives them.  I know I’ve been trying to do that with the assembly video with the agenda and the minutes, and I think she is doing the same.  So I can certainly double-check that and let you know.
Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  Can you recognize we need a motion to suspend to allow the commissioner to speak ---
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Oh, sure.  We need a motion to suspend the rules.
Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  I make a motion to suspend the rules and allow Commissioner Flynn to speak.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  All those in favor say “aye”.  Opposed.
Commissioner FLYNN:  Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  In listening to the discussion, I just emailed Mark and asked him if he could prepare prior to our discussion on revenues in general and the five years past, and doing some projections for the next five years, to give the commissioners a status report on the current revenues for this year and what the predictions are on the revenues for the remainder of the year.  If we couldn’t have that discussion prior to the second discussion at 10:30.
Now perhaps if there’s another time when you would like to hear that, if many of you could not make that meeting, and I’m assuming he can get that together by next week, that maybe we would could schedule it for say an hour before your next regularly scheduled meeting and have the same discussion with you on the projections for the rest of the year.  If that’s something you would like.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Will you talk to him and get back to me and we’ll try to schedule that as soon as possible?
Commissioner FLYNN:  I will.  And to get on our agenda, all you need to do is to email me or email Mark and we’ll be happy to get you on.
Mr. CAKOUNES:  How do you find that?
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Teresa.
Ms. MARTIN:  Could I just say it aloud so it would be here on the record.  The URL is http://...barnstablecounty.org/county-commissioners/commissioners-meeting-notes.  It’s very easy.  If you google Barnstable County Commissioner’s video, you’ll pull it up.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  While I have this on my mind.  Janice is going to be faced with scheduling -– we use the usual procedure.  She’s going to be faced with scheduling meetings of the subcommittees on the appropriate sections of the budget, and there’s going to be negotiations between her and the chairs of those subcommittees.  The chairs of the subcommittees are going to have to decide when they can meet and what information they want.  So that’s very important.  If you are a chair of government regs, chair of the health and human services, you should get together and decide what information you want, who you want to speak to, and what your availability is so we can accomplish that.  It sounds like we are going to have an accelerated schedule.  We’re going to get the budget when we are supposed to.  We’re going to have an extra month, you know.  I am hoping for good things.
Ms. TAYLOR:  I am thinking for my natural resources committee.  I would hope that we can get the members to look at the videos of the commissioners meetings prior having the committee.  I still think we need to have a committee meeting, but we could certainly learn a lot and simplify our discussion on things that are really important, if we all watch the videos of the bigger presentation of the commissioners.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  In reference to something that Leo brought up earlier in the session, I think, when he was discussing with Commissioner Flynn.  When I have seen the budgets and the town budgets, what I’ve seen is the department request for 2012, department expenditure, department request for 2013, and the approved expenditure – recommended expenditure by the commissioners.  So we can line up -- because every budget starts with the last year’s budget. 
We’ll try to put it in a format that’s easily accessible, gives everybody as much information as they possibly can get, and try to reach some kind of a conclusion within the assembly so that if we differ in our views from the commissioner significantly, we can begin the resolution process and come to some compromise within a reasonable amount of time.  That’s the optimistic view.  Leo.
Mr. CAKOUNES:  Mr. Speaker, can I just ask that you continue to put on the agenda under the assembly convenes the budget discussion kind of general clause because like you I had all intentions of making this morning’s budget hearings with the commissioners, but I had commitments off Cape.  I actually drove over the bridge today and made it back in one piece.  Although I won’t do that again.  I drove over the Bass River Bridge.
But I think it would be nice to be able, if one of us does have the opportunity to make some of these meetings and have some pertinent information that we can discuss.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  I was trying to get out of the responsibility.  That’s why I made some phone calls, but I couldn’t get anybody to do it anyway.  
Any other business to discuss?  Hearing none.
Mr. ANDERSON:  Motion to adjourn.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Second.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  All those in favor say “aye”.  Opposed. 
Whereupon, it was moved, seconded and voted to adjourn the Assembly of Delegates at 5:15 PM.
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